


Ohio Manufactured Homes Commission
February 15, 2017
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5100 Parkcenter Avenue, Suite 103
Dublin, Ohio 43017


Members Present						Commission Staff

Ron Younkin, Chair						Janet M. Williams, Executive Director
Evan Atkinson, Vice Chair     				Angel Legge, Program Administrator
Regina Hanshaw						Terry Swackhammer, Inspector/Investigator	
Rodney Hemming						Gary Whitaker, Inspector/Investigator
Tom Rehrig					
Marlene Knopsider						Legal Counsel
							
Brian Honen, AAG				

							
Members Absent						Guests	
					
Jim Hauch							Warren Connolly, OCIB
[bookmark: _GoBack]								Elaine Gauck, Lake Terrace Park
								Andrea Reichman, OMHA
								John Grivensky, CIB
								Gary Mock, CIB
								Matt Klein, Criterium – Cincinnati Engineers
								Bob Vanschuyver – UMH
								Allen Partin – Lakeshore Estates MHP
								Dylan Morris OCIB
								
														
Call to Order	

The meeting was called to order at 10:15 AM by Ron Younkin.

Roll Call

All Commissioners were present with the exception of Jim Hauch.

Approval of the Minutes

Ron Younkin asked for a motion to approve the minutes from the November 16, 2016 meeting.

Action:  A motion was made by Regina Hanshaw to approve the minutes from the November 16, 2016 meeting. The motion was seconded by Rodney Hemming.  The motion passed unanimously.




Public Comment

There were no public comments.

Executive Director’s Report

[bookmark: OLE_LINK2]Janet Williams informed the Commission of the resignation of Commissioner Eric Zgodzinski. She thanked him publicly for his service and stated that he will be missed. The Governor’s office has been informed of the vacancy and the need for them to appoint his successor.

Janet Williams informed the Commission of the resignation of Administrative Professional, Rick Graham.

Janet Williams presented a list of twelve (12) applicants for salesperson licenses that met the requirements for a salesperson’s license. 

Action: A motion was made by Evan Atkinson and seconded by Tom Rehrig to approve the twelve (12) salesperson applicants listed on the ratification list pending the results of the fingerprinting. The motion passed unanimously. 

Janet Williams presented a list of seven (7) applicants for a dealer’s license that met the requirements for a dealer’s license.

Action: A motion was made by Tom Rehrig and seconded by Regina Hanshaw to approve the seven (7) dealer applicants listed on the ratification list pending fingerprint results and completed affidavits. The motion passed unanimously.

Janet Williams presented a list of one (1) installer for an installer license that met the requirements for an installer license. 

Action: A motion was made by Tom Rehrig and seconded by Rodney Hemming to approve the one (1) installer listed on the ratification list. The motion passed unanimously.

Inspectors Report

Gary Whitaker presented the update on the Community Complaints Resolved. 

Budget Report 

Janet Williams presented the update on the budget as of the current date. Total expense for FY17 is $579,596 and total revenue to date is $925,874.82. The board was informed that the expected number of seals sold in FY17 based on the amount of seals sold to date was 3,026 which will be an increase of 15% over FY 16.

Community Renewal Report

An update was provided stating the number of communities that have completed the renewal process for the 2017 license to operate a manufactured home community along with an update on the number of abandon homes in parks in Ohio based on information supplied by park operators during the license renewal process. 




MOUs for Community Inspections

Commissioners were informed of the number of local health departments and third party agencies that have signed MOUs with our agency to conduct the annual inspection of parks. A map was also provided showing which agency conducted the inspections for each health district throughout the state. 

Contracts for Third Party Agencies

The annual contracts were recently sent out to all third party agencies that are certified by the Commission to issue permits for the installation of manufactured homes. 

Contracts for Building Departments

Under advisement of the Attorney General’s office, building and health departments that are certified by the Commission to issue permits for the installation of manufactured homes were also sent annual contracts outlining how the services they provide on our behalf were to be conducted. The agencies were notified that this contract does not change any service that had already been providing and does not require them to provide any additional services. Commissioner Hanshaw stated that she had received a phone calls in regards to the contracts and advised the callers to contact our office with their questions and concerns. 

Heat Tape

The Commissioners were informed that it has recently come to the attention of the staff that some inspectors are now failing installation inspections due to the installer not using the brand Frost Tek heat tape. In the course of investigating the issue, it was determined that HUD does require that any heat tape used to protect pipes from freezing must be listed for use in manufactured homes. The question was proposed to the board as to whether the rules adopted for regulation of the installation of used homes were to be interpreted as requiring heat tape by listed for use of manufactured homes as well. Through discussion a determination was made that yes, the rules pertaining to heat tape that is found in the rules pertaining to the regulation of the installation of used homes is to be applied in the same manner as federal rules for new home installation. However, installers were to not be instructed by an inspector that only one brand of heat tape is permitted. Installers would be notified to ensure the brand of heat tape they are using is UL listed for manufactured homes and to be prepared to have the paperwork stating that to present to the inspectors. 

Communities in Floodplains/Floodways

The recommendations that came from the working group meeting earlier in the day on the installation of homes in communities that were located in floodplains were given to the board. After discussion of the recommendations, Evan Atkinson also stated that the Commission needs to aid homeowners and park operators in finding engineers that will be willing to provide a site specific drawing. Staff will contact the American Society of Engineers for a list of all registered engineers in Ohio. They will then contact engineers and extend the offer to them to be put on a list of engineers willing to draft site specific plans provided to homeowners. 

Action: A motion was made by Regina Hanshaw and was seconded by Evan Atkinson to accept the recommendations made by the working group that instructed the staff of the Commission to send out informational material to all park operators affected by floodplains that they can provide to their residents in regards to the potential need for flood insurance and along with more understanding of what does it mean to be located in a floodplain. The motion passed unanimously. 

Budget Bill

The Executive Budget that was recently proposed by Governor Kasich was explained to the board and also the ramifications of the proposal that affect the Commission that is outlined in the budget. The Executive Budget proposes that effective January 21, 2018 the Manufactured Homes Commission is abolished and all duties of the Commission shall be transferred to the Department of Commerce. With this transfer, the licensing and regulation of the dealers, brokers and salespeople will be conducted by the Real Estate Division of the Department of Commerce. All other duties once under the direction of the Commission will transfer to the Industrial Compliance Division of the Department of Commerce, namely the Construction Industry Licensing Board. This transfer will eliminate all board member positions. The board members expressed their deep concern over this proposal and the devastating impact this will have on the industry. 

Action: Evan Atkinson made a motion to direct Executive Director Janet Williams to register opposition during her testimony regarding HB 49 legislative language which would eliminate the Ohio Manufactured Homes Commission by January 21, 2108 and subsequently transfer all functions to various divisions within the Ohio Department of Commerce. The motion was seconded by Rodney Hemming and passed unanimously with Regina Hanshaw abstaining.

Rodney Hemming suggested putting together the key talking points as to why the Commission should remain so that when Commissioners are contacted from the public in regards to this serious matter, all the important key items are addressed. Evan Atkinson also stated that the industry needs to lock arms and fight this bill together as abolishment of the Commission would have irreparable harm to the industry. 

Evan Atkinson also stated that he wanted to move forward with the fee reductions that have been discussed and researched in the past year. He stated that he would like the staff to present to the board at the next meeting all the fees charged by the commission, any proposes that can be made for reduction in fees and the drafts to the rule changes to reflect those proposals if they are accepted during the next board meeting. 

Action: Evan Atkinson then made a motion to direct Director Williams and the staff of OMHC to prepare administrative rule changes to reflect various fee reductions. The motion was seconded by Tom Rehrig and passed unanimously. 

Hearing Outcomes

Janet Williams notified the Commission that both the defendants in the previously mentioned 119 hearings had been presented the findings of fact and waived their right to respond by failing to respond within the stated time frame. 

Darcy Roberts was charged with installing a home he did not own nor reside in without a license. A copy of the hearing officer’s findings were presented to each Commissioner. 

Action: Evan Atkinson made a motion to adopt the findings of fact contained in the Report and Recommendation. The motion was seconded by Tom Rehrig.
Role call: Younkin Yes; Atkinson Yes; Hanshaw Yes; Hemming Yes; Rehrig Yes; Knopsnider Yes
Motion carried.   

Action: Evan Atkinson made a motion to adopt the conclusions of law contained in the Report and Recommendation. The motion was seconded by Tom Rehrig.
Role call: Younkin Yes; Atkinson Yes; Hanshaw Yes; Hemming Yes; Rehrig Yes; Knopsnider Yes
Motion carried.   
Action: Evan Atkinson made a motion to affirm the recommendation of a $1000 penalty. The motion was seconded by Tom Rehrig. 
Role call: Younkin Yes; Atkinson Yes; Hanshaw Yes; Hemming Yes; Rehrig Yes; Knopsnider Yes
Motion carried.   

Paul Young was charged with installing a home he did not own nor reside in without a license.  A copy of the hearing officer’s findings were presented to each Commissioner. 

Action: Evan Atkinson made a motion to adopt the findings of fact contained in the Report and Recommendation. The motion was seconded by Rodney Hemming.
Role call: Younkin Yes; Atkinson Yes; Hanshaw Yes; Hemming Yes; Rehrig Yes; Knopsnider Yes
Motion carried.   

Action: Evan Atkinson made a motion to adopt the conclusions of law contained in the Report and Recommendation. The motion was seconded by Rodney Hemming.
Role call: Younkin Yes; Atkinson Yes; Hanshaw Yes; Hemming Yes; Rehrig Yes; Knopsnider Yes
Motion carried.   

Action: Evan Atkinson made a motion to affirm the recommendation of a $1000 penalty. The motion was seconded by Rodney Hemming. 
Role call: Younkin Yes; Atkinson Yes; Hanshaw Yes; Hemming Yes; Rehrig Yes; Knopsnider Yes
Motion carried.   

AAG Honen informed the board of a settlement agreement reached with defendant David Marsh. David Marsh was charged with code of ethics violations by the Commission. The settlement agreement was presented to each Commissioner. 

Action: Marlene Knopsnider made a motion to accept the settlement agreement made by David Marsh who will immediately return his license to install homes to the Commission. Mr. Marsh will no longer be eligible to apply or renew an installer license with the OMHC. The motion was seconded by Rodney Hemming. The motion passed unanimously. 

Ohio Pilot Program

Janet Williams informed the Commission there was information in their packet in regards to the pilot program that is being introduced into Ohio by the US Dept of Agriculture. 

OMHC Newsletter

Janet Williams presented the Commission with the recent issue of the Newsletter that was sent out to all licensees. Commissioners compliments the great job Angel Legge did on the Newsletter.

Historical Data – Licensing

Janet Williams presented a report showing the number of licensees since FY11 along with the number of seals that have sold since FY11. Evan Atkinson stated that he would like to see the breakdown of the seal purchases to see the comparison of seals issued for new homes vs used homes and private sets vs park sets. Janet Williams stated that she would have that report at the next meeting. 



CE Class Schedule

The schedule for the remaining CE classes for 2017 can be found in the board packet. 

Horizon Land Management Memo

Gary Whitaker explained to the Commissioners that one of the out of state companies that own several manufactured home parks in the state recently sent a memo to all the residents in those communities advising them that they should loosen the tie-down straps on their home to prevent damage from frost heave. He stated that he called the park operator immediately upon learning of this memo to inform them that the Commission does not support that advice and explained the consequences of a resident loosening the tie down straps on their home for any reason. The park operator advised that they would retract the memo immediately. 

Approval for Executive Director to attend Western and Midwestern HUD Conference (April 10-13)

Janet Williams requested the board approve for her to travel to Arizona to attend the Midwestern HUD Conference. The request is at no cost to the Commission, as HUD pays for all expenses with travel. She stated she will be giving a speech on Ohio’s Dispute Resolution Program.

Action: Tom Rehrig made a motion, seconded by Rodney Hemming to approve Janet Williams to travel to Arizona for the HUD Conference. The motion passed unanimously. 

Approval for Executive Director to attend National MHI Congress (May 1-4)

Janet Williams requested the board approve for her to travel to Las Vegas to attend the National MHI Congress. 

Action: Evan Atkinson made a motion to approve Janet Williams to travel to Las Vegas to attend the MHI Congress. The motion was seconded by Tom Rehrig and passed unanimously. 

Office Building Situation

Janet Williams informed the Commission that the lease was up in June 2017 for the current office space and that the building owner informed her that they have elected to not renew the lease as they would like the space for themselves. She is currently looking at available space and will keep the Commission informed of the options. 

Ben Carson – HUD Secretary

A Housing Alert that was issued by MHI in regards to the nomination of Ben Carson for HUD Secretary is available in the Commission packet. 

Tim Williams Article – Regulatory Freeze Ordered by President Trump

An article written by Tim Williams, Director of the state association for manufactured homes, expressing his encouragement with the regulatory freeze ordered by President Trump was placed in the Commission packet. 

Manufactured Home Community Plan – Cleveland 

An article discussing the denial of a subdivision made up of manufactured homes by the City of Cleveland was placed in the Commission packet. 


Manufactured Housing News – Newsletter

The most recent Manufactured Housing News Newsletter was placed in the Commission packet.

House Fire – Urbana

An article discussing a recent fire in a manufactured home in a community in Urbana was placed in the Commission packet. 

Passing of Installer Andy Schmittauer

It was with regret that Janet Williams had to inform the Commission of the passing of one of the Commission’s licensed installers, Andy Schmittauer.

New Business

Janet Williams notified the Commission that the health department in Sandusky will be sending a check to the Commission for excess funds that were to be turned over to the commission in the amount of $28,000.

Adjournment: 

Action: Motion to adjourn made by Tom Rehrig and seconded by Rodney Hemming. The motion passed unanimously. Meeting ended at 1:52pm.

Minutes respectfully submitted and certified by Executive Director, Janet M. Williams




___________________________________			________________________________
Janet M. Williams						Ron Younkin
Executive Director						Chair
Ohio Manufactured Homes Commission			Ohio Manufactured Homes Commission




